JULY 2021

HARM REDUCTION AND THE PREVENTION OF OPIOID OVERDOSE DEATHS IN KANSAS

Safe Streets Wichita

01 TITLE PAGE

02

TABLE OF CONTENTS

03 - 04

ABOUT THE REPORT & SAFE STREETS WICHITA

05 - 11

INTRODUCTION

- The Nationwide Story
- The Kansas Story
- Systems-Level Barriers to Opioid Overdose Death Prevention in Kansas:
- A Call to Action on Evidence-Based Harm Reduction Strategies

12 - 23

SOLUTIONS TO REDUCE OPIOID OVERDOSE DEATHS IN KANSAS

- Increase Accessibility and Utilization of Naloxone
- Facilitate Access to Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT) After Incarceration
- Fentanyl Contamination Testing
- Syringe Services Programs (SSPs)
- Good Samaritan 911 Law

24

CONCLUSION

25

REFERENCES

30

Support Prevention

ABOUT THE REPORT

In October of 2020, Safe Streets Wichita received an Overdose Data 2 Action (OD2A) grant from the Kansas Department of Health and Environment (KDHE) to implement community-driven prevention initiatives that reduce opioid misuse and overdoses in Wichita and Sedgwick County. Under the leadership of Ngoc Vuong, Safe Streets Wichita developed *Harm Reduction and the Prevention of Opioid Overdose Deaths in Kansas*, a report that helps educate policymakers and community members on how Kansans can work together to address the opioid epidemic. Due to our work in substance misuse prevention and harm reduction, Safe Streets Wichita received another OD2A grant.

Primary Author: Ngoc Vuong
Secondary Authors: Lisa Vayda, Brittany Young
Contributors: Dylan Tracy, Jan Chandler, Danielle Ramirez,
Seth Dewey, Aonya Barnett, Daniel Warren

For correspondence, please contact Ngoc Vuong at ngoc@partnersforwichita.org or nxvuong1@shockers.wichita.edu.

ABOUT SAFE STREETS WICHITA

The mission of Safe Streets Wichita is the prevention of drugrelated harms through community collaboration, the advancement of health equity, and the promotion of mental wellness and community well-being.

We acknowledge that every community experiences substancerelated harms. Some communities experience a disproportionate amount of harm. Our strategies center those impacted and systemically underserved due to poverty, class, racism, social isolation, past trauma, sexual orientation, gender identity, and other social inequities which affect people's vulnerability and capacity to effectively deal with substancerelated harms. We focus on addressing disparities and promoting prevention for youth and equity for all with lived experiences.



Uniting Neighbors Against Crime

INTRODUCTION

The Nationwide Story

Opioid overdose deaths have emerged as one of the most significant public health crises in the United States. Since 1999, drug overdose fatality rates have more than tripled, leading to the deaths of more than 841,000 Americans (Altekruse et al., 2020; WONDER, 2020). In recent years, an overwhelming majority of drug overdose deaths have been attributed to opioids, including prescription opioids, heroin, and synthetic opioids such as fentanyl. In 2019 alone, over 70% of drug overdose deaths were attributed to opioids--these deaths have been primarily driven by fentanyl (Mattson et al., 2021; Thakur et al., 2020). Between September 2019 to September 2020, synthetic opioid fatalities surged by 55%, and fatalities from other drugs also increased significantly due to laced concentrations of fentanyl, resulting in more than 90,000 deaths and representing the highest number of drug overdose deaths recorded in a 12-month time period. (National Vital Statistics System, 2021). The repercussions of the opioid epidemic are widespread, affecting all aspects of society. According to McCance-Katz (2018), 2.1 million Americans have an opioid use disorder (OUD) and 11.8 million Americans misused opioids. In recent years, opioid overdose deaths have increased at significantly disproportionate rates among Black and Hispanic communities, a reflection of the relation between health inequities, social injustice, and the opioid epidemic (Drake et al., 2020; Larochelle et al., 2021; Powell, 2021).

Furthermore, the economic loss of opioid use disorder (OUD) and opioid overdose fatalities in the United States--measured through loss in productivity and quality of life, behavioral health care expenses, and criminal justice involvement--was estimated to be \$471 billion and \$550 billion, respectively (Luo, Li, & Florence, 2021). As of 2017, 240,000 children had lost a parent to an opioid overdose, 10,000 children had a parent in long-term imprisonment due to opioid-related crimes, and 325,000 children were removed from their homes and placed in foster care or sent to live with relatives as a result of their parents' opioid misuse issues (United Hospital Fund, 2019). Moreover, it is estimated that one in 14 high school students currently misuse prescription opioids (Jones et al., 2020).



The Kansas Story

Kansas is not an exception to the repercussions of the opioid epidemic. Increases in opioid overdose deaths across the state of Kansas underlie the need for comprehensive policy and legislative/administrative action. In 2017, there were 144 opioid overdose deaths in Kansas. Since then, the number of annual opioid overdose deaths increased to 156 in 2018 and to 184 in 2019 (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2021). From 2016 to 2019, the age-adjusted opioid overdose death rate increased from 5 deaths per 100,000 Kansans to 6.4 deaths per 100,000 Kansans (Kansas Prescription Drug and Opioid Advisory Committee, 2020). Preliminary data from the National Center for Health Statistics indicated that drug overdose deaths from October 2019 to October 2020 increased from 366 to 442 in Kansas, a 20.8% change (Ahmad, Rossen, & Sutton, 2021). At least 228, or 51.6%, of drug overdose deaths in Kansas during this time involved opioids (Ahmad et al., 2021). It should be noted that opioid overdose deaths both statewide and nationwide tend to be underreported. Between 2016 to 2018, over 9,000 Kansans were admitted to an emergency department for an opioidrelated incident (Kansas Hospital Association, n.d.). The same data found that there were over 4,000 inpatient admissions for opioid-related concerns in 2018. Inpatient admission related to opioid use disorder appeared to be a steady trend for the prior two years as well, with over 8,000 people admitted to a Kansas hospital between 2016 and 2017.

In 2017, Kansas providers wrote 69.8 opioid prescriptions for every 100 persons, compared to the national average of 58.7 for every 100 persons (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2020). In 2016, 76.9 prescriptions for opioids were prescribed per 100 Kansas residents. This is a decrease from the highest rate in Kansas in 2012 of 90.3 prescriptions per 100 residents. Prescribing rates vary significantly by county in Kansas. In 2016, opioid prescribing rates in Kansas ranged from 0.3 to 184.8 prescriptions per 100 residents depending on the county (Kansas Pharmacy Foundation, 2017).



Systems-Level Barriers to Opioid Overdose Death Prevention in Kansas

A wide array of strategies are being implemented across the United States to reduce the number of overdose incidents and deaths. However, Kansas has been one of the last states to research, evaluate, and implement these effective strategies. In 2017, Kansas was the next to last state in the nation to implement a naloxone bill which expanded access to the emergency drug and allows pharmacists to dispense naloxone at their discretion. No other significant harm reduction policies have been implemented since 2017. Barriers to opioid overdose prevention and harm reduction include the following:

- Lack of awareness and understanding due to the complexity of opioid use disorder (OUD) and opioid overdoses.
- Relative lack of real-time data on suspected overdoses across jurisdictions within Kansas.
- Misconceptions of harm reduction ("it will increase crime").
- Stigma and social ramifications ("addiction is a moral failure, not a disease").
- Misunderstanding of legal/ethical repercussions.
- Undervaluing the benefits of prevention and harm reduction.
- Concerns over capacity and sustainability due to inaccessibility of resources, including lack of grants and government funding.
- Legislative/regulatory barriers and lack of political support.

PAGE 10



However, Kansas has been one of the last states to research, evaluate, and implement these effective strategies.

Call to Action on Evidence-Based Harm Reduction Strategies

Harm reduction is a public health approach to reduce negative consequences associated with substance use and misuse. It is to uphold dignity, respect, and compassion. Acceptance that people who use substances are entitled to basic human rights and services are tantamount to harm reduction. Harm reduction can help reduce the harmful effects of substance use and ensure that people with substance use disorders receive the help they need. Under harm reduction, decreases in overdose morbidities and mortalities, reductions in underage substance use, and improved quality of life and wellbeing for the individual and community are markers of success (Harm Reduction Coalition, n.d.).

The severity of the opioid epidemic warrants cost-effective, evidence-based policies that save lives, reduce the strain on our criminal justice and health care systems, and enhance public safety. Based on an in-depth analysis of the literature on the reduction of opioid overdose deaths, we recommend these harm reduction strategies: (1) increased access and utilization of naloxone; (2) medication-assisted treatment (MAT), particularly in criminal justice settings; (3) fentanyl contamination testing; (4) syringe services programs (SSPs); and (5) 911 Good Samaritan Laws (GSLs). The complexity of the opioid epidemic warrants a multifaceted, integrated approach. Strategies to reduce opioid overdose deaths should not be implemented in isolation but in conjunction with each other as a whole. Collaboration across stakeholders, from policymakers to prevention coalitions, from health care professionals to people with lived experience, and from first responders to business and community leaders, will be instrumental in reducing opioid overdose deaths in Kansas and increasing the access and quality of care for Kansans with an opioid use disorder.

SOLUTIONS TO REDUCE OPIOID OVERDOSE DEATHS IN KANSAS

Increase Accessibility and Utilization of Naloxone

Naloxone (trade name: Narcan®) is an FDA-approved medication that is used to reverse an opioid overdose. Naloxone rarely causes side effects, is not psychoactive, and has little potential for misuse or dependency (Drug Policy Alliance, 2012, 2020; Hanson, Porter, Zöld, & Terhorst-Miller, 2020; Wermeling, 2015). Naloxone has been used for many years by emergency medical services, first responders, and community-based overdose prevention programs. Current efforts have focused on expanding access to naloxone through prescribing and pharmacy-based distribution. In 2017, Kansas passed KAR-68-7-23, which allowed first responders to administer naloxone to people who are experiencing overdose symptoms. The legislation also allows pharmacists to dispense naloxone at their discretion to patients, family members and bystanders, law enforcement and emergency medical services (EMS), and school nurses, pursuant to a pharmacist-specific statewide protocol (Kansas Board of Pharmacy, n.d.).

While there has been an increase in naloxone dispensing, many barriers to the accessibility of naloxone in Kansas still exist. These barriers include the high cost of naloxone (Gupta, Shah, & Ross, 2016), lack of access to naloxone in rural areas (Kansas Board of Pharmacy, 2020), and the fact that only 1 in 4 Kansas pharmacists have signed the statewide naloxone protocol (Kansas Board of Pharmacy, 2020). The CDC reported in 2018 that just one naloxone prescription was dispensed for every 69 high-dose opioid prescriptions. Naloxone saves lives but remains underutilized. People who witness an opioid overdose often do not administer naloxone due to liability fears. The following strategies can increase the accessibility and utilization of naloxone:

- Expand and ensure funding for opioid overdose prevention and education programs that include the training and distribution of naloxone.
- Protect first responders and community members from civil or criminal liability for participating in naloxone programs or for emergency administration of naloxone by supporting appropriate legislation.
- Support uniform training of first responders on opioid overdose prevention and management and on the proper administration of naloxone.
- Shield first responders from liability should the administration of naloxone be ineffective.
- Encourage doctors to prescribe naloxone to opioid pain patients and better educate their patients about the risks inherent to opioids.
- Encourage pharmacists to sign the Kansas Board of Pharmacy naloxone protocol and become naloxone dispensers.
- Allocate funds for the provision and distribution of no-cost naloxone to the community and first responders.
- Help remove cost-sharing and administrative barriers for individuals who seek a naloxone prescription.

Facilitate Access to Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT) After Incarceration

Substance use disorders (SUD) are highly prevalent among incarcerated people. While there is variance in the literature on the exact percentages and rates of SUDs among individuals involved in the criminal justice system, it is estimated that 58% of state prisoners and 63% of sentenced jail inmates met the medical criteria for a SUD compared to 5% of the general population (Bronson, Stroop, Zimmer, & Berzofsky, 2020). In another study, upwards of 65% of incarcerated individuals met the medical criteria for a SUD (The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University, 2010), and 15% of individuals in prisons and jails met the medical criteria for an opioid use disorder (National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019). There exists a significant unmet need statewide and nationwide for adequate substance use treatment for incarcerated and formerly incarcerated individuals with an OUD. In Kansas, 75% of individuals who are released from prison need substance use treatment and recovery programming; just half of those needs were met (Zmuda, 2019).







The repercussions of opioid use disorder, especially when left untreated, on justice-involved individuals are overwhelmingly negative. 75% of formerly incarcerated individuals with an OUD relapsed within the first three months of release (Fox et al., 2015). Formerly incarcerated individuals are 10 to 40 times more likely to die from an opioid overdose than the general population (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2019). The significantly increased likelihood of recidivism as well as opioidrelated overdose and mortality for justice-involved individuals with an OUD underlies the need for more robust, cost-effective behavioral health care within criminal justice settings.

66 In Kansas, 75% of individuals who are released from prison need substance use treatment and recovery programming; just half of those needs were met.

Medication-assisted treatment (MAT) entails the utilization of FDAapproved medications in coordination with the provision of psychosocial interventions for the treatment of substance use disorders (Deyo-Svendsen et al., 2020). Three medications have been approved by the FDA to treat opioid use disorder: (1) methadone; (2) buprenorphine; and (3) naltrexone. These medications act on opioid receptors in the brain in different ways that are beneficial in treatment. The effective provision of MAT can reduce the risk of opioid misuse, nonfatal and fatal opioid overdoses, criminal activity, and re-entry into the criminal justice system (Bone et al., 2018; Malta et al., 2019). Furthermore, MAT can increase the likelihood that individuals previously involved in the justice system participate and engage in treatment for their opioid use disorder following their release (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2019). Every dollar spent on MAT programs can yield up to \$4 to \$10 in savings for society, an indication of its costeffectiveness (Center for Health Program Development and Management, 2007).

Despite the strong empirical support for methadone, buprenorphine, and naltrexone in the treatment of opioid use disorder, the majority of jails and prisons in the United States do not offer medicationassisted treatment (Malta et al., 2019). Only 5% of individuals with an OUD who are involved in the criminal justice system receive MAT (National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019). And only two states--Rhode Island and Vermont--offer all three FDAapproved medications for the treatment of opioid use disorder to state inmates (Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System, 2019). Most states significantly limit MAT or do not offer it in their correctional facilities. Therefore, we recommend that policymakers consider how the following strategies can increase access to medication-assisted treatment in order to reduce illicit opioid use, increase the likelihood of engagement with substance use treatment, and reduce opioid overdoses and deaths:

- Ensure that correctional facilities in Kansas have the ability to systematically screen for substance use disorders, including history of withdrawal.
- Facilitate access to and provision of MAT programs in correctional facilities and upon release.
- Ensure that correctional facilities have sufficient infrastructure to track treatment outcomes of medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD).
- Help facilitate close collaboration between Medicaid agencies, state substance use and mental health agencies, and other state and local entities to ensure seamless linkages to communitybased OUD treatment and other services.
- Review Medicaid suspension/termination rules.

Fentanyl Contamination Testing

There has been an increase in drugs contaminated by illicitlymanufactured synthetic opioids such as fentanyl and carfentanil. (CDC, 2020; Mattson et al., 2021). Fentanyl is 50 to 100 times stronger than morphine and carfentanil (otherwise known as "elephant tranquilizer") is 10,000 times more potent than morphine. (Volpe et al., 2011; Zawiliska et al., 2021). Contamination has been found in heroin, methamphetamine, cocaine, and counterfeit illicit tablets such as oxycodone and Xanax. Fentanyl test strips (FTS) are utilized in urine drug screens and are used off-label for testing illicit drug sources (Amlani, 2015). Education is needed to effectively use FTS, and there are issues with false positive results. (Bergh et al., 2021) However, changes in drug use behavior have been observed when FTS have found positive samples (Goldman et al., 2019; Peiper et al., 2019). The following strategies can help identify lethal concentrations of fentanyl and other illicit substances and therefore reduce opioid overdoses and deaths:

- Allow and facilitate the provision of fentanyl test strip programs.
- Expand and ensure funding for fentanyl test strip programs that include the procurement, training of proper usage, and distribution of fentanyl test strips for testing illicit drug samples.



The opioid epidemic has major repercussions beyond the number of overdose hospitalizations and deaths. The last decade has seen increases in injection drug use driven primarily by opioid misuse among people between the ages of 20 to 39 from rural areas (Liang & Ward, 2018; Zibbell et al., 2018). Unsafe injections of opioids have been implicated in the spread of bloodborne infectious diseases, and in turn, have reversed the trend of notable decreases in viral hepatitis and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infections in the United States (Ko et al., 2019; Holtzman, Asher, & Schillie, 2021; Patrick et al., 2017; Zibbell et al., 2018). Following a major decline of newly diagnosed hepatitis C (HCV) cases from 2014 to 2016, HCV cases have since increased from 6.95 cases to 9.73 cases per 100,000 Kansans between 2016 to 2017 (Opioid & Health Indicators Database, 2021). Between 2017 to 2018, new HIV diagnoses increased from a rate of 5 cases to 6.4 cases per 100,000 Kansans (Opioid & Health Indicators Database, 2021). Infectious diseases compound the health, social, and economic impacts of opioid overdoses. It is estimated that lifetime treatment costs exceed \$200,000 for someone living with HCV and \$400,000 for someone living with HIV (Razavi et al., 2013; Bingham et al., 2021). Preventing infectious diseases, increasing linkage to behavioral health care, and ensuring public safety are goals in alignment with reducing opioid overdoses in Kansas. While the best way to reduce the risk of infectious diseases is to not inject drugs in the first place, many people refuse or are unable to do so, particularly due to the lack of access to effective substance use treatment. In that regard, syringe services programs (SSPs), otherwise known as needle exchange programs (NEPs), are a cost-effective strategy that could meaningfully reduce the number of bloodborne infectious diseases and opioid overdoses.

PAGE 20

Syringe services programs (SSPs) help "provide access to sterile needles and syringes" in order to "facilitate safe disposal of used needles and syringes," protecting first responders and community members from needlestick injuries (Teshale et al., 2019, p. 2). SSPs are able to reach people who inject drugs (PWID) in a way that traditional substance use treatment programs may be unable to, increasing the likelihood that individuals with opioid misuse issues access substance use treatment. Contrary to concerns that SSPs increase illicit substance use, crime, and the number of used needles discarded in public locations, research has found that SSPs do not increase illicit substance use, criminal activity, or lead to increased presence of needles in communities (Adams, 2020; Aspinall et al., 2014; The Pew Charitable Trusts, 2021). SSPs can significantly reduce opioid overdose deaths through the promotion of safe practices and providing substance use treatment (Fernández-Viña et al., 2020). Furthermore, SSPs have demonstrated cost effectiveness, especially when coupled with other harm reduction strategies, in helping reduce the transmission of HIV and HCV (Aspinall et al., 2014; Fernandes et al., 2017; Ijioma et al., 2021).

Contrary to concerns that SSPs increase illicit substance use, crime, and the number of used needles discarded in public locations, research has found that SSPs do not increase illicit substance use, criminal activity, or lead to increased presence of needles in communities. Unfortunately, Kansas is one of the last states in the country to prohibit the provision of syringe services programs. The provision of clean needles through SSPs could be considered as the distribution of paraphernalia under subsections (c) and (d) of KSA 21-5710, which prohibits "the manufacturing or distribution of paraphernalia when one "knows or under circumstances where one should know" the paraphernalia will be used to inject illegal drugs" (Kansas Prescription Drug and Opioid Advisory Committee, 2020, p. 21). In addition to reducing opioid overdose deaths, the following strategies can reduce the spread of bloodborne infectious diseases, promote public safety, and increase linkage to substance use treatment:

- Local health departments and the Kansas Department of Health and Environment should request a consultation from the CDC to determine whether certain counties and the state of Kansas at large are at risk for significant increases in HIV and hepatitis outbreaks due to injection drug use (IDU).
- Allow and facilitate the provision of comprehensive SSPs to increase access to substance use treatment and improve treatment outcomes; reduce opioid overdoses; and reduce the transmission of infection.
- Collaborate with law enforcement and first responders, faithbased communities, prevention and treatment organizations, those in the recovery community, media, and other key stakeholders, to (1) promote safe needle disposal and injection drug use (IDU) practices and (2) increase awareness and understanding of SSPs.

Good Samaritan 911 Law

Accidental, or unintentional, drug overdoses have become a leading cause of preventable death in the United States. In an overdose crisis situation, the potential for lifesaving treatment is often deterred because bystanders avoid calling for medical help due to fear of prosecution for affiliation with a drug-related event or crime, including the fear of drug-induced homicide prosecutions (Peterson et al., 2019). As a result of the sharp increases in opioid overdoses that are not reported to first responders, 48 jurisdictions (47 states and Washington D.C.) have passed Good Samaritan Laws (GSLs). The enactment of Good Samaritan laws has helped create immunities and other legal protections for people who call first responders in the event of a drug overdose, although the extent and circumstances of legal protections vary by state (Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System, 2018). Nevertheless, a Congressional report from the United States Government Accountability Office (2021) found that states that have enacted Good Samaritan Laws have lower rates of opioid overdose deaths.



Although every state has a Good Samaritan Law in place, not all have a comprehensive Good Samaritan 911 Law which helps provide legal protections and immunities for people who call 911 in the event of a drug overdose. Thus, the willingness to call 911 in the event of an opioid overdose situation remains a challenge. This is primarily due to the lack of awareness and understanding of comprehensive GSLs-few states allocate funding toward educating the public about GSLs. As such, people who witness an opioid overdose often do not call 911 out of fear of arrest for possession of illicit substances. Furthermore, there may be a lack of awareness of a GSL among first responders. However, when community members are informed of GSLs, they are more likely to call 911 in the event of an overdose situation (Jakubowski et al., 2018; Watson et al., 2018). The enactment of a Good Samaritan law should therefore be coupled with statewide efforts to increase knowledge regarding the protections of a GSL, which would help to alleviate fears of calling for medical help and save lives.

While a comprehensive Good Samaritan law can help better ensure that people who have overdosed on opioids, or any substance, are more likely to receive emergency care, Kansas is one of the last states in the country to not have a Good Samaritan law for drug overdoses (GAO, 2021). We therefore recommend policymakers to consider the following:

- Consider a comprehensive Good Samaritan 911 law in Kansas.
- Fund prevention and education efforts focused on increasing awareness and knowledge of Good Samaritan Laws and their legal protections among law enforcement, first responders, health care professionals, and the general public.

CONCLUSION

In summary, based on a literature review on the effectiveness of various strategies to reduce and prevent opioid overdose deaths in Kansas, we recommended five harm reduction interventions: (1) increase accessibility and utilization of naloxone; (2) medication-assisted treatment (MAT) for justiceinvolved individuals; (3) fentanyl contamination testing; (4) syringe services programs (SSPs); and (5) Good Samaritan 911 laws. These strategies were selected based on their empirical support, especially as it pertains to addressing opioid overdose deaths, increasing public safety and public health, reducing costs, and facilitating access to substance use treatment. Moreover, these strategies were selected based on an identification of current barriers to efforts that address opioid overdose deaths. For optimization, these strategies should not be implemented in isolation but in coordination with each other. Furthermore, communities and leaders must be cognizant of addressing supply and demand factors that influence opioid overdoses, unintended consequences of policies designed to address the opioid epidemic, and the crucial role social determinants of health play in the proliferation of opioid use disorder (OUD) and opioid overdoses.

References

Adams, J. M. (2020). Making the case for syringe services programs. *Public Health Reports*, *135(1_suppl)*, 10S–12S. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920936233

Ahmad, F. B., Rossen, L. M., & Sutton, P. (2021). *Provisional drug overdose death counts*. National Center for Health Statistics. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm

Altekruse, S. F., Cosgrove, C. M., Altekruse, W. C., Jenkins, R. A., & Blanco, C. (2020). Socioeconomic risk factors for fatal opioid overdoses in the United States: Findings from the Mortality Disparities in American Communities Study (MDAC). *PLOS ONE*, *15*(1), e0227966. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0227966

Amlani, A., McKee, G., Khamis, N., Raghukumar, G., Tsang, E., & Buxton, J. A. (2015). Why the FUSS (Fentanyl Urine Screen Study)? A cross-sectional survey to characterize an emerging threat to people who use drugs in British Columbia, Canada. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *12*(1), 54–54. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-015-0088-4

Aspinall, E. J., Nambiar, D., Goldberg, D. J., Hickman, M., Weir, A., Van Velzen, E., Palmateer, N., Doyle, J. S., Hellard, M. E., & Hutchinson, S. J. (2014). Are needle and syringe programmes associated with a reduction in HIV transmission among people who inject drugs: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 43(1), 235–248. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyt243

Bergh, M. S.-S., Øiestad, Å. M. L., Baumann, M. H., & Bogen, I. L. (2021). Selectivity and sensitivity of urine fentanyl test strips to detect fentanyl analogues in illicit drugs. *The International Journal of Drug Policy*, *90*, 103065–103065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.103065

Bingham, A., Shrestha, R., Khurana, N., Jacobson, E., & Farnham, P. G. (2021). Estimated lifetime HIV-related medical costs in the United States. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, *48*(4), 299–304. https://doi.org/10.1097/OLQ.00000000001366

Bone, C., Eysenbach, L., Bell, K., & Barry, D. T. (2018). Our ethical obligation to treat opioid use disorder in prisons: A patient and physician's perspective. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 46*(2), 268–271. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110518782933

Bronson, J., Stroop, J., Zimmer, S., & Berzofsky, M. (2020, August). *Drug use, dependence, and abuse among state prisoners and jail inmates, 2007–2009.* Bureau of Justice Statistics. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf

Center for Health Program Development and Management. (2007). *Review of cost-benefit and cost-effectiveness literature for methadone or buprenorphine as a treatment for opiate addiction.* https://www.hilltopinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/publications/Cost_benefit_Opiate_Addiction_August_29_2007.pdf

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC Health Alert Network Advisory: Increase in Fatal Drug Overdoses Across the United States Driven by Synthetic Opioids Before and During the COVID-19 Pandemic. CDCHAN-00438, 2020 Dec 14. https://emergency.cdc.gov/han/2020/han00438.asp

Drug Policy Alliance. (2012). *Expanding access to naloxone: Reducing fatal overdose, saving lives.* https://drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/DPA_Naloxone_Issue%20Brief_0.pdf

Deyo-Svendsen, M., Cabrera Svendsen, M., Walker, J., Hodges, A., Oldfather, R., & Mansukhani, M. P. (2020). Medication-Assisted treatment for opioid use disorder in a rural family medicine practice. *Journal of Primary Care* & Community Health, 11, 215013272093172. https://doi.org/10.1177/2150132720931720

Drug Policy Alliance. (2020). Criminal justice reform in the fentanyl era: One step forward, two steps back. https://drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/dpa-cj-reform-fentanyl-era-v.3_0.pdf



Fernandes, R. M., Cary, M., Duarte, G., Jesus, G., Alarcão, J., Torre, C., Costa, S., Costa, J., & Carneiro, A. V. (2017). Effectiveness of needle and syringe programmes in people who inject drugs – an overview of systematic reviews. BMC Public Health, 17(1), 309. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4210-2

Fernández-Viña, M. H., Prood, N. E., Herpolsheimer, A., Waimberg, J., & Burris, S. (2020). State laws governing syringe services programs and participant syringe possession, 2014–2019. *Public Health Reports, 135(1_suppl)*, 128S-137S. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920921817

Fox, A. D., Maradiaga, J., Weiss, L., Sanchez, J., Starrels, J. L., & Cunningham, C. O. (2015). Release from incarceration, relapse to opioid use and the potential for buprenorphine maintenance treatment: A qualitative study of the perceptions of former inmates with opioid use disorder. *Addiction Science & Clinical Practice*, *10*(2), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-014-0023-0

Goldman, J. E., Waye, K. M., Periera, K. A., Krieger, M. S., Yedinak, J. L., & Marshall, B. D. L. (2019). Perspectives on rapid fentanyl test strips as a harm reduction practice among young adults who use drugs: a qualitative study. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *16*(1), 3-3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0276-0

Gupta, R., Shah, N. D., & Ross, J. S. (2016). The rising price of naloxone — Risks to efforts to stem overdose deaths. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *375*(23), 2213–2215. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp1609578

Hanson, B. L., Porter, R. R., Zöld, A. L., & Terhorst-Miller, H. (2020). Preventing opioid overdose with peeradministered naloxone: Findings from a rural state. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 17(4), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-019-0352-0

Harm Reduction Coalition (n.d.). *Principles of Harm Reduction*. Retrieved from: https://harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harm-reduction/

Holtzman, D., Asher, A. K., & Schillie, S. (2021). The changing epidemiology of hepatitis C virus infection in the United States during the years 2010 to 2018. *American Journal of Public Health*, 111(5), 949–955. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2020.306149

Ijioma, S. C., Pontinha, V. M., Holdford, D. A., & Carroll, N. V. (2021). Cost-effectiveness of syringe service programs, medications for opioid use disorder, and combination programs in hepatitis C harm reduction among opioid injection drug users: a public payer perspective using a decision tree. *Journal of Managed Care & Specialty Pharmacy*, *27*(2), 137-146. https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2021.27.2.137

Jakubowski, A., Kunins, H. V., Huxley-Reicher, Z., & Siegler, A. (2017). Knowledge of the 911 Good Samaritan Law and 911-calling behavior of overdose witnesses. *Substance Abuse*, *39*(2), 233–238. https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2017.1387213

Jones, C. M., Clayton, H. B., Deputy, N. P., Roehler, D. R., Ko, J. Y., Esser, M. B., Brookmeyer, K. A., & Hertz, M. F. (2020). Prescription opioid misuse and use of alcohol and other substances among high school students — Youth Risk Behavior Survey, United States, 2019. *MMWR Supplements*, *69*(1), 38–46. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.su6901a5

Kaiser Family Foundation. (2021, March 16). *Opioid overdose deaths by Race/Ethnicity.* KFF. https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/opioid-overdose-deaths-by-raceethnicity/? activeTab=graph¤tTimeframe=0&startTimeframe=20&selectedRows=%7B%22states%22%3A%7B%22kansas%22% 3A%7B%7D%7D%7D%7D&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22%3A%22Location%22%2C%22sort%22%3A%22asc%22%7D

PAGE 27

Kansas Board of Pharmacy. (2020). *Naloxone dispensing in Kansas*. https://pharmacy.ks.gov/k-tracs/pharmacists/naloxone-dispensing

Kansas Hospital Association. (n.d.). *Opioid crisis*. Retrieved June 12, 2021, from https://www.khanet.org/Criticallssues/BehavioralHealthandSubstanceAbuse/opioid-crisis/

Kansas Pharmacy Foundation. (2017). *Opioid overview: Federal and state utilization*. https://kansaspharmacyfoundation.org/pdf/opioid/Opioid%20Overview-Federal%20and%20State%20Utilization.pdf

Kansas Prescription Drug and Opioid Advisory Committee. (2020, November). *Kansas prescription drug and opioid misuse and overdose strategic plan: November 2020 annual report.* http://www.preventoverdoseks.org/download/2020_KS_Rx_Annual_Report.pdf

Ko, J. Y., Haight, S. C., Schillie, S. F., Bohm, M. K., & Dietz, P. M. (2019). National trends in hepatitis C infection by opioid use disorder status among pregnant women at delivery hospitalization — United States, 2000–2015. *MMWR*. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, *68*(39), 833–838. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6839a1

Liang, T. J., & Ward, J. W. (2018). Hepatitis C in injection-drug users — A hidden danger of the opioid epidemic. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *378*(13), 1169-1171. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp1716871

Luo, F., Li, M., & Florence, C. (2021). State-Level economic costs of opioid use disorder and fatal opioid overdose — United States, 2017. *MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 70*(15), 541–546. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7015a1

Malta, M., Varatharajan, T., Russell, C., Pang, M., Bonato, S., & Fischer, B. (2019). Opioid-related treatment, interventions, and outcomes among incarcerated persons: A systematic review. *PLOS Medicine*, *16*(12), e1003002. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003002

Mattson, C. L., Tanz, L. J., Quinn, K., Kariisa, M., Patel, P., & Davis, N. L. (2021). Trends and geographic patterns in drug and synthetic opioid overdose deaths — United States, 2013–2019. *MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 70*(6), 202–207. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7006a4

McCance-Katz, E. F. (2018). *SAMHSA/HHS: An Update on the Opioid Crisis* [Slides]. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/aatod_2018_final.pdf

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2019). *Medications for opioid use disorder save lives*. https://doi.org/10.17226/25310

PAGE 28

National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2020, September 13). Kansas: Opioid-Involved deaths and related harms. https://www.drugabuse.gov/drug-topics/opioids/opioid-summaries-by-state/kansas-opioid-involved-deathsrelated-harms

National Vital Statistics System. (2021). NVSS – National Vital Statistics System Homepage. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/index.htm

Opioid & Health Indicators Database. (2021). Kansas opioid epidemic. https://opioid.amfar.org/KS

Patrick, S. W., Bauer, A. M., Warren, M. D., Jones, T. F., & Wester, C. (2017). Hepatitis C virus infection among women giving birth — Tennessee and United States, 2009–2014. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, <u>66(18), 470–473</u>. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6618a3_____

Peiper, N. C., Clarke, S. D., Vincent, L. B., Ciccarone, D., Kral, A. H., & Zibbell, J. E. (2019). Fentanyl test strips as an opioid overdose prevention strategy: Findings from a syringe services program in the Southeastern United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, *63*, 122–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.08.007

Peterson, M., Rich, J., Macmadu, A., Truong, A. Q., Green, T. C., Beletsky, L., Pognon, K., & Brinkley-Rubinstein, L. (2019). "One guy goes to jail, two people are ready to take his spot": Perspectives on drug-induced homicide laws among incarcerated individuals. International Journal of Drug Policy, 70, 47–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.05.001

Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System. (2018). *Good Samaritan overdose prevention laws.* http://pdaps.org/datasets/good-samaritan-overdose-laws-1501695153

Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System. (2019). *Medication assisted treatment in state correctional facilities*. http://pdaps.org/datasets/medication-assisted-treatment-in-correctional-facilities

Razavi, H., ElKhoury, A. C., Elbasha, E., Estes, C., Pasini, K., Poynard, T., & Kumar, R. (2013). Chronic hepatitis C virus (HCV) disease burden and cost in the United States. *Hepatology*, *57*(6), 2164–2170. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26218

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). Use of medication-assisted treatment for opioid use disorder in criminal justice settings. https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/d7/priv/pep19-matusecjs.pdf

The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University. (2010). *Behind bars II: Substance abuse and America's prison population*. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED509000.pdf

The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2021). Syringe distribution programs can improve public health during the opioid overdose crisis. PEW.

https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2021/03/syringe_distribution_programs_can_improve_public_healt h.pdf

United Hospital Fund. (2019). The ripple effect: National and state estimates of the U.S. opioid epidemic's impact on children. https://uhfnyc.org/media/filer_public/6e/80/6e80760f-d579-46a3-998dlaa816ab06f6/uhf_ripple_effect_national_and_state_estimates_chartbook.pdf United States Government Accountability Office. (2021). Drug misuse: Most states have Good Samaritan Laws and research indicates they may have positive effects. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-248.pdf

Volpe, D. A., McMahon Tobin, G. A., Mellon, R. D., Katki, A. G., Parker, R. J., Colatsky, T., Kropp, T. J., & Verbois, S. L. (2011). Uniform assessment and ranking of opioid µ receptor binding constants for selected opioid drugs. Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology: RTP, 59(3), 385–390. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yrtph.2010.12.007

Watson, D. P., Ray, B., Robison, L., Huynh, P., Sightes, E., Walker, L. S., Brucker, K., & Duwve, J. (2018). Lay responder naloxone access and Good Samaritan law compliance: Postcard survey results from 20 Indiana counties. Harm Reduction Journal, 15(1), 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0226-x

Wermeling, D. P. (2015). Review of naloxone safety for opioid overdose: Practical considerations for new technology and expanded public access. Therapeutic Advances in Drug Safety, 6(1), 20–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/2042098614564776 Wide-ranging Online Data for Epidemiologic Research (WONDER). (2020). *CDC WONDER*. CDC Wonder. https://wonder.cdc.gov/

Zawilska, J. B., Kuczynska, K. K., Kosmal, W., Markiewicz, K., & Adamowicz, P. (2021). Carfentanil – from an animal anesthetic to a deadly illicit drug. *Forensic Science International (Online)*, *320* http://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2021.110715

Zibbell, J. E., Asher, A. K., Patel, R. C., Kupronis, B., Iqbal, K., Ward, J. W., & Holtzman, D. (2018). Increases in acute hepatitis C virus infection related to a growing opioid epidemic and associated injection drug use, United States, 2004 to 2014. *American Journal of Public Health*, *108*(2), 175-181. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2017.304132

Zmuda, J. (2019). Kansas Department of Corrections: Presentation to the Criminal Justice Reform Commission [Slides]. KS Legislature.

http://kslegislature.org/li_2020/b2019_20/committees/ctte_ot_criminal_justice_reform_1/documents/testimon y/20191028_01.pdf

SUPPORT PREVENTION!

JOIN THE MOVEMENT

MAKE A FINANCIAL DONATION • Become a coalition member.

- Volunteer with youth.
- Be active in the community.

Online at

www.partnersforwichita.org/donate or mail a check to Safe Streets Wichita 925 N. Waco Wichita, KS 67203

CONTACT US

Email: safestreetswichita@partnersforwichita.org

HELP SPREAD AWARENESS

- f @safestreetswichita
- 🤨 @safestreetswichita
 - @safestreets316